
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

MONDAY, JUNE 12, 2017 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:31 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus

Absent: 

None

Also Present:

Village Attorney, J.W. Braithwaite




Trustee Liaison, Jan Sauer





Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty





Warren Fuller, Kelleher & Buckley




John Cifonelli, ZBA Chairman




Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the April 10, 2017 Plan Commission meeting

The Minutes of the April 10, 2017 Plan Commission (“Plan”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion:  John Schnure moved to approve the Minutes of the April 10, 2017 Plan meeting; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.

Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus
Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the Minutes of the April 10, 2017 Plan meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.
4. Discuss revisions to the sign ordinance
Chairman Herrmann stated that at the last PC meeting the PC discussed proposed revisions to the sign ordinance. He mentioned that the PC reviewed the existing ordinance, and a redline version was created noting the proposed changes discussed at the May PC meeting. He stated that at the last meeting the PC discussed the allowable size of signs as well as investigating current commercial signage in the Village. He stated that there was also discussion regarding a new definition for non-conforming signs. 
The PC discussed revising the language in the ordinance to state that the definition for a non-conforming sign is “any sign regardless of whether it was lawful or unlawful when originally erected that does not conform to the requirements of this chapter.” Chairman Herrmann stated that the existing signs would lose lawful status if moved, modified, or changed structurally; or the sign is removed by any means including accidents and acts of god. Attorney Braithwaite asked Mr. Rafferty if there are any existing signs in the Village that he is aware of that are an issue. Mr. Rafferty stated that the only sign he believes is in issue is the Jameson Sotheby’s sign due to its location in the state right of way, “ROW”. 
Mr. Rafferty inquired about what was the suggested new language for Section 10-10-4: Nonconforming Signs. Chairman Herrmann stated that there will be a new letter “A” to replace the existing language. Mr. Schnure noted that the new language would state that “any nonconforming sign located within the Village as of (Date) will be allowed to continue in place subject to the provisions set forth in subsection 10-10-4 B”, and the existing language in letter A and B would be removed. 

Mr. Cifonelli inquired about whether residential signs are subject to restrictions on size and content. Mr. Cifonelli stated that he is aware of several signs that are currently erected in the Village, such as the conservation area signs at Eton Park. He mentioned that recently there was an incident where Cuba Township mowed down native plants near his property, and the township suggested he put up signs to indicate that the area should not be mowed. He questioned whether it was permitted under the current sign ordinance. Mr. Rafferty noted that the existing sign ordinance states that the total sign area permitted in residential areas shall not exceed 5 square feet in area. He indicated that the PC struck out this regulation in the red line draft ordinance.
Ms. Menges stated that in the ordinance, the definition of a residential sign is any sign located in a district zoned for residential uses that contains no commercial message. There was discussion regarding the definition of a residential sign and the allowable size. 
There was discussion regarding revising the language in Section 10-10-8 A (Exemptions), which reads “Residential signs including historical identification and address signs.” Mr. Rafferty suggested “but not limited to” after the word “including” in the language in letter A of the section. After some discussion members agreed. Some PC members felt that new language should be incorporated in the section to indicate the allowable amount of signs and size on a residential area. The PC suggested that the limit of residential signs be 5 signs per owner and the maximum size be no more than 3 square feet per sign. Ms. Menges noted that the new language would be inserted as letter B of Section 10-10-8, and the following letters in the section to be edited accordingly. 
Chairman Herrmann asked the PC to review Section 10-10-11 (Maximum Allowable Sign Area) and come up with suggestions to replace the existing table, which refers to guidelines for sign area in commercial zoning areas. Chairman Herrmann mentioned that Mr. Rafferty provided the PC with measurements for all commercial signs in the Village, and Mr. Fuller provided the PC with photographs and approximate measurements for the proposed entryway sign for Wynstone north commercial area. Chairman Herrmann asked the PC to review the memorandum drafted by Mr. Rafferty, which included lot size and building square footage of Wynstone north and south commercial areas. Chairman Herrmann stated that he calculated the approximate area of existing Wynstone commercial signs, the Lake Zurich Fire District (Station 2), and the Village Hall utilizing the lot and building sizes provided by Mr. Rafferty. There was discussion regarding whether the total sign area permitted in commercial areas be based on lot or building size. 
Attorney Braithwaite suggested considering the allowable size of a free standing sign separately from all other commercial signs. 
Mr. Such felt that the Wynstone commercial entryway sign should not contain multiple business names due to motorist safety on Route 12. He was of the belief that the entryway sign be solely for identification purposes. Ms. Menges was in agreement with Mr. Such. Chairman Herrmann and Mr. Schnure felt that a multi-use entryway sign be permitted in order to allow businesses to advertise. 
Mr. Rogus inquired about the desired location for the proposed entryway sign. Mr. Fuller stated that ideally Kelleher & Buckley would like the sign to be at the north entrance of the Wynstone Commercial area along Route 12, but not in the ROW. He stated that in the future Kelleher and Buckley may desire an entryway sign for the south entrance. It was noted that the proposed entryway sign by Kelleher and Buckley is approximately 88 square feet. 

The PC referenced the State Bank and Trust sign. Members felt that the size of the sign was too large to be used as a possible scale for a sign for the Wynstone north and south commercial entryways. 
The PC discussed permitting one sign for each entrance of the Wynstone office park. Mr. Rafferty inquired about what would be done with the three existing signs at the north entrance of the Wynstone office park. Mr. Schnure indicated that they would be grandfathered in. 

Attorney Braithwaite asked Mr. Rafferty if he was aware of the total linear frontage of Wynstone south commercial along Route 12. Mr. Rafferty estimated that it is approximately 2,000 feet. Attorney Braithwaite suggested possibly creating a scale for commercial signage based on the number of linear feet in relation to the linear feet of the property.
There was discussion regarding the suggested allowable size of sign per commercial building. Chairman Herrmann provided calculations based on the square footage of each commercial building in the Wynstone office park. He suggested that the Wynstone Sunnydale south commercial be allowed a sign of approximately 100-120 square feet and Wynstone south commercial 120-150 square feet. 
Ms. Menges noted that the building occupied by Idealease is larger, which would therefore be allowed a larger sign. She was of the belief that if establishing a scale for commercial signs based on square footage of a building would then allow the larger buildings in the office park to have a considerably larger sign. She was of the belief that this was not desirable.
Mr. Rogus expressed concern with possibly having too many signs near the Wynstone commercial entrances. 
Attorney Braithwaite stated that ordinarily the applicant for a sign is a single owner. He noted that the 
condominium associations of the Wynstone commercial area are owners. He suggested that the PC

allow the condominium association to determine the quantity of business names contained on the 

proposed sign. 
Chairman Herrmann noted that currently the only commercial designation in the Village is along Route 12.  Attorney Braithwaite suggested considering separate regulations for commercial areas adjacent to a four lane highway. Chairman Herrmann suggested that the PC possibly come up with a formula for linear footage in regards to signs.  

Chairman Herrmann asked that the PC table the matter and return to a future meeting and come up with parameters related to maximum amount of square footage of commercial signage either based on linear square footage of property, square footage of commercial building, or acreage of a lot, and require that the all matters for obtaining a commercial sign permits along a four lane highway go to the ZBA for review. 
Attorney Braithwaite suggested on having a meeting with Chairman Herrmann and Mr. Rafferty to discuss ideas for the proposed sign ordinance and come back for discussion at a future PC meeting.

5. Discussion of use and maintenance of undeveloped Village owned road easement property
Chairman Herrmann stated that discussion regarding undeveloped Village owned road easement property is preliminary. He stated that the Village has a number of undeveloped road easements that are located throughout the Village with many adjacent to the Village parks. Chairman Herrmann indicated that there has been a number of issues with the maintenance of these properties. He stated that there are many dead trees, and mentioned that recently some dead trees from one of the Village owned properties fell onto his property. He indicated that there has been some issues with removing dead trees on the Village owned properties. He noted that currently the Village is only addressing dead trees in the easements along the road. 
Ms. Menges inquired about what the PC’s action is for tonight’s meeting regarding the topic. Chairman Herrmann indicated that there has been issues with the Village owned properties maintenance, and he would like the PC to discuss the matter at a future meeting. 
6.
Old Business/New Business

Chairman Herrmann notified the PC that Marion Wulff has recently moved out of the Village. He thanked Ms. Wulff for her service on the PC. 

He indicated that the PC has three vacancies to be filled. He mentioned that he knows of two individuals who may consider joining the PC. He noted that he would like to invite Martin Pais, who previously served as Village Trustee and Chairman of the PC as well as, Fred Hjertstedt. He asked that members encourage residents interested in volunteering on the PC to apply. 
Chairman Herrmann mentioned that the Village Board passed the Garden Fence Ordnance with the exception of allowing electric fences at the last Board meeting. 

He noted that the PC will discuss tennis court fencing regulations at a future meeting, which would require a Public Hearing. 

Mr., Rafferty mentioned that the PC should consider discussing real estate signage regulations.

Chairman Herrmann noted that the PC should also consider discussing subdivision entryway signage at the next meeting
7.
Adjournment

Motion:  John Schnure moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 9:56 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the Plan meeting held August 7, 2017.

ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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